NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

April 27, 2012
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:20 a.m., Friday, April 27, 2012
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:20 a.m., Friday, April 27, 2012.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, and James Miyagishima.  Board member absent:  David Baland. Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, Margie Macias – Director of Institutional Support Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by the ECP kindergarten class.
III.
Introduction of Guests

Superintendent Lyle introduced Ms. Debbie Gray with Kriegel/Gray/Shaw & Co., P.C. who is here to brief the board on the results of the recent 2011 audit.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that it is good to be at the ECP campus for this meeting.  She stated that she is happy to report that she has been able to attend several meetings since the last Board of Regents meeting.  She stated that she was happy to be able to attend the budget meetings on the residential campus and found them to be very informative.  She stated that she was very impressed with the amount of preparation that everyone accomplished for the budget discussions.  She stated that she was also impressed at everyone’s willingness to look at the budget carefully in an effort to identify areas of savings.  She was happy to see how forward thinking NMSBVI staff are in planning for our current and future programs.  She stated that she has also been attending the Strategic Planning meetings with her committee and is impressed on how knowledgeable the committee members are.  She also got to work with Carolyn Delone and other residential campus staff as they put together the upcoming Neighbors Day which is a State of New Mexico Centennial event.  She stated that she wanted to thank everyone for allowing her to attend the recent ONH (Optic Nerve Hypoplasia) Conference.
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that he is also happy to be at the ECP campus for this meeting.  He stated that he always enjoys it when he can attend these meetings in person, and especially enjoys coming to Albuquerque.
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that she always likes it when these meetings are in Albuquerque.  She stated that she recently had the honor of representing Superintendent Lyle at the NFB Convention and was able to give the attendees an update on what NMSBVI is doing.  She stated that this is a very busy time of the year for teachers, but amongst the craziness they had the annual VI Parent’s Nite which this year featured literacy and parts of her school’s literacy program.  She stated that the families of three new students who will be coming to Zia Elementary School were able to attend the event.  She gave a brief description of the programs and activities that were offered at the event.  She stated that as a result of her being able to attend the Teacher Leader Conference in Baltimore, Maryland, she applied for a grant with the APS Foundation, called the Horizons Grant, which is for technology, and is happy to report that her school was granted $5,000.00 for their school’s program.  She stated that they will use this funding for the purchase of Refresha-Brailles and iPads and introducing that technology to their students.  She stated that it is important that the teachers learn this technology before they teach it, so part of the grant funds will be used to ensure that the teachers have the knowledge so that they can instruct effectively.
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning and reported that she too was able to attend one of the NMSBVI budget meetings and found it to be very informative.  She stated that the NFB New Mexico Convention was very well attended and very successful.  She stated that during that convention she stepped down as the NFB New Mexico President and turned the reins over to Adelmo Vigil.  She stated that she will now be serving as the 1st Vice President of NFB New Mexico.  She stated that the National NFB President and his spouse were able to attend the NFB New Mexico Convention and she found them to be delightful.  She stated that Patty Beecher and Caroline Benavidez did an excellent job presenting the status report on NMSBVI.  She is happy to report that NFB New Mexico also received a grant, in the amount of $1,000.00 which will be used to help send a child and parent to either a convention or training that is associated with children who are blind and/or visually impaired.  The NFB New Mexico also raised $1500.00 through an auction that will also be used to send a child and parent to a convention or training.  
David Baland – Upon his arrival at the meeting at approximately 12:00 noon, apologized for arriving to the meeting late.  He stated that he drove down to Alamogordo for this meeting and realized after his arrival on the residential campus that he had made a mistake and immediately headed back up to Albuquerque. He stated that after much thought he has decided that it is time for him to step down from the NMSBVI Board of Regents effective at the end of this fiscal year (June 30, 2012).  He stated that with his daughter back at school in Rio Rancho he stays very busy keeping involved in her education and her life, and between his family priorities and his work, he does not feel that he is able to continue to give the school the attention that he has given in the past, and feels that it is only fair that he vacate his Board seat.  He stated that he is placing his priority on focusing on his family.  He stated that his decision is bitter sweet, but he feels that it is time to go after almost 10 years of service to NMSBVI.  The other members of the Board and Superintendent Lyle thanked David Baland for the 10 years of committed service to NMSBVI, and stated that his presence and knowledge will be greatly missed.   
V.
Input.
No one was present for public or parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to request that agenda item XI., E. 2011 Audit Report be discussed under agenda item VII., and be the first piece of business under Business and Finance.  She would also like to request that agenda item IX. Major Focus be heard at 10:00 a.m. so that NM State Land Commissioner Ray Powell can address the Board.  At noon our contract lobbyist, Mr. Tom Rutherford would like to report on the past legislative session and provide the Board with an update on his firms work on our behalf.        
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of March 19, 2012.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of March 19, 2012, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to the information that is provided in her presented report she would like to say that the NMSBVI staff remains very busy.  She stated that she just returned from the American Printing House for the Blind where she attended an EPAC meeting.  At that meeting quota funds were approved for an interface that will handle phone calls, computers, and other Android based technology.  This technology will be available as soon as they complete production and put it into the catalog.  Caroline Benavidez stated that it is always exciting to hear when technology becomes available for the blind and/or visually impaired as it allows us to teach it in the classroom and allows its users to use the same technology that is available for the sighted.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has been thinking about putting together a focus group, with the Instructional Resource Center (IRC) staff to talk through the technology purchase decisions.  She stated that this is an issue that will definitely be discussed in the very near future.  She stated that she has nothing else to add, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is very happy to hear that Dr. Loana Mason will be taking on the Personnel Preparation Program at New Mexico State University.  She stated that Dr. Mason is a very good fit for that position and will be instrumental in moving the program forward.  
XI.
E.
2011 Audit Report (Kriegel & Gray)

Ms. Debbie Gray, Kriegel/Gray/Shaw & Co., P.C. reviewed the contents of the June 30, 2011 audit report that was conducted by her firm, including: the Official Roster; Independent Auditor’s Report; Management’s Discussion and Analysis; Basic Financial Statements; Fiduciary Financial Statements; Notes to Financial Statements; and supplemental information including: All Funds; Unrestricted Funds; Restricted Funds; the Schedule of Findings and Responses.  The complete audit report documents have been provided to NMSBVI Administration where they are available for review and have been accepted by the State of New Mexico Auditor, and are available for review on their website.  In closing Debbie Gray stated that NMSBVI has always been very well managed, and this year’s audit indicates that this trend continues.  She stated that the differences in the audit this year is really the result of a large amount of personnel changes within the Business & Finance Department.  When new staff are in almost every position it takes some time to get things back to normal.  She stated that there were no compliance issues, and the one finding that is reported deals with an inadequacy in system review and supervision.  She stated that it is her opinion that this finding is the result of the large personnel turnover in the Business & Finance Department which occurred in the middle of the fiscal year.  She stated that she feels that this will work itself out as the Business & Finance Director, Ms. Mary Sarate, puts her processes into place.  Upon completion of her review Ms. Gray stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  The Board thanked Debbie Gray for her presentation.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. January 2012 Financial Reports.

Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for January 2012, including:


Investment Report


Operating Budget/Expense Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports. She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.


B.
February 2012 Financial Reports.


Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for February 2012, including:




Investment Report




Operating Budget/Expense Report




Statement of Net Assets




Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports. She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.

C.
March 2012 Financial Reports.

Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for March 2012, including:


Investment Report


Operating Budget/Expense Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  She also stated that since the March 2012 reports are for the end of the 3rd quarter she will need a motion of approval from the Board of Regents.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Financial Status Reports for March 2012, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Mary Sarate presented a request to dispose of, via sealed bid/public auction, and subsequent removal from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, 16 items that are outdated and no longer useable by NMSBVI.  These items are primarily computer equipment.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to the Disposition of Fixed assets for the disposal, via sealed bid/public auction of 16 items from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Disposition of Non-Fixed Assets.

Mary Sarate presented a request to dispose of 6 non-fixed asset items and subsequently remove them from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  These items are no longer in useable condition and repair would exceed their value.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Non-Fixed Assets for the disposal of 6 items from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

IX.
Major Focus – NM State Land Office.
Superintendent Lyle introduced NM State Land Commissioner Ray Powell and Assistant Commissioner for Special Projects Ralph Gallegos.  Commissioner Powell and Assistant Commissioner Gallegos provided the Board with an overview of the work of the New Mexico State Land Office and how their state agency benefits the Special Schools in the State of New Mexico.  Following their presentation Commissioner Powell and Assistance Commissioner Gallegos were provided a tour of the Early Childhood Program facility.  The Board thanked Commissioner Powell and Assistant Commissioner Gallegos for taking time from their very busy schedule to come and personally address the NMSBVI Board of Regents.
VIII.
Executive Session.

10:39 a.m. to 11:55 a.m., April 27, 2012

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:39 a.m., Friday, April 27, 2012, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; 9 Month Employee Contract Renewals; Legal Issues; and Superintendent Evaluation Preliminary.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, and Hall, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:55 p.m., Friday, April 27, 2012, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; 9 Month Employee Contract Renewals; Legal Issues; and Superintendent Evaluation Preliminary. Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Miyagishima - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the 9 Month Employee Contract Renewals, as amended.  (carried unanimously)
12:00 noon – Regent David Baland arrived to the meeting.
XI.
Other Items.


L.
Legislative Update/Lobbyist Update – The Rutherford Group.
Mr. Tom Rutherford, Mr. Jeremy Rutherford, and Ms. Deborah Torza from The Rutherford Group, NMSBVI contract lobbyists, briefed the Board on the past legislative session, their work on behalf of NMSBVI during that session, and their plans for the coming year as they continue representing NMSBVI in Santa Fe leading up to and during future legislative sessions.  In closing Mr. Tom Rutherford stated that The Rutherford Group is very grateful for the opportunity to work with NMSBVI, and is grateful to NMSBVI for the wonderful work that everyone does for the students of our state who are blind or visually impaired.  The Board expressed their pleasure in having The Rutherford Group as the NMSBVI contract lobbyist, and thanked Mr. Tom Rutherford, Mr. Jeremy Rutherford, and Ms. Deborah Torza for their presentation.
X.
Policies & Procedures.


A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 220, Certificate of Tuberculosis Examination.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 220.  The purpose of this revision is to make it more generic.  In the past it referred only to the residential campus but applies to all NMSBVI employees.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 220, Certificate of Tuberculosis Examination, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 526, Procedures for the Provision of Special Education Services for Students w/Disabilities and Gifted Students.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 526.  She stated that this is a very large policy that is required by the State of New Mexico and is basically a reprint of New Mexico state statutes/code that has been annotated to reflect the specifics regarding NMSBVI.  Multiple times each year the State of New Mexico sends out small to medium sized revisions to the their statutes/codes, which then requires us to review our policy and revise as necessary so that it is in line with the state statutes/codes.  Instead of doing these revisions as they come in we have compiled them and incorporated all of the revisions into our policy and now present it to the Board for their approval.  This policy is large enough to fill and entire 3” binder.  Electronic copies of this policy were provided to each Board member for review, and one print copy is on hand at this meeting in case it is needed for review.  Superintendent Lyle provided the Board with an overview of the revisions that are reflected in the presented policy.  She stated that the Boards review and approval of this policy is necessary as a copy of the policy needs to be sent with the IDEA-B Application which will be presented to the Board later on the agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 526, Procedures for the Provision of Special Education Services for Students w/Disabilities and Gifted Students, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items. 

A.
Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending April 27, 2012.  She stated that she wants to point out that this report reflects 5 pending staff retirements, with 4 of those being from the residential campus, and 1 from the ECP.  She stated that she has nothing else to add and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

B.
Program Updates.
Superintendent Lyle asked Danette Fuller to brief the Board on what is happening on the residential campus.  Danette Fuller stated that the residential campus is holding a centennial event called Neighbor’s Day on Saturday, April 28th.  The residential campus is working hard to complete all of the required IEPs before the end of the school year.  Our secondary students are getting ready to go on a tour of the Eastern New Mexico University – Roswell campus on April 30th.  ENMU-Roswell has a number of vocational training opportunities for students once they leave high school, and many of them are directly related to the interests of many of our students.  Our secondary residential students are planning a camping trip to the Silver City/Gila area on May the 4th.  They will be visiting the Catwalk and the fish hatchery. She stated that everyone on the residential campus is working very hard to get us through the rest of this school year.  She stated that this has been a very good school year and we are happy to see that we have a graduating class of 7 students, which is a large graduating class for the residential campus.  She stated that the residential campus staff are beginning to grasp a concept that includes many new buildings that are more designed to meet the needs of our students.  This concept is being developed as part of our Facilities Master Plan development process.  This has not been an easy process for staff who are used to making our programs fit into what we have.  They have been encouraged to think on a different level and provide their input into what our campus would look like if we had facilities that fit our programs and needs.  It has been and continues to be an exciting process for everyone.  President Hall asked what is happening with the natatorium.  Danette Fuller stated that the natatorium (pool) is open and the students use it on a regular basis and enjoy it.  We continually face the challenge of keeping certified lifeguards on staff as some leave due to college, some due to injuries, and other miscellaneous reasons, but we keep finding them as needed and keep the pool useable for our students.  She stated that the pool is proving beneficial to all of our students, but especially to our multiply impaired students.  The campus playground is also being used extensively by our students, including our preschool students.  However the existing playground is not well suited to our preschool students, so we are developing a plan to use IDEA-B funding for the construction of a preschool playground.  Our students are spending much more time doing outdoor activities on the residential campus.  Our programming between residential dorm life and the instruction day is truly beginning to mesh.  Superintendent Lyle stated that NMSBVI has decided to expand its American Printing House for the Blind (APH) registration data collection.  Beth Lyle, Administrative Assistant at the ECP, has made a commitment to call every school district that submits their APH registration paperwork asking for additional information from them on their students.  As a result we have a picture of the diagnoses around the state and what is going on with all of the students throughout New Mexico.  Much of this information is contained in the charts that are provided to the Board as part of your board packet.  She reviewed the contents of the provided charts, including the State Wide Vision Diagnosis for 2011-2012 and State Wide w/At Risk and Unknown for 2011-2012.  She stated that we continue to expand our data collection, and are working to get the Public Education Department onboard so that we can do a more thorough job of getting kids registered in all of the districts.  She reviewed the data that is provided to the Board on the Infant-Toddler Program Monthly Report, and updated the Board on the status of all other programs including the Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that she is very excited the Loana Mason is coming on board as the lead professor for the Personnel Preparation Program.  The American Printing House for the Blind (APH) is unhappy to be losing her, but we are very happy that she has come to us so that we can continue to move the Personnel Preparation Program forward.  Loana Mason will continue to contract with APH which she feels is a good thing as we will have our Personnel Preparation Program professor as a member of the APH consultant staff on Braille literacy.  Loana Mason will teach O&M for Teachers this summer.  We have 13 people starting the course.  Penny Rosenblum will teach the Foundations class.  In the fall Sheila Amato will teach Braille.  Loana Mason has been asked to totally revamp the Personnel Preparation Program to bring it into the 21st Century.  Caroline Benavidez asked Superintendent Lyle when she would be meeting with Loana Mason to discuss the revamping plan for the Personnel Preparation Program.  Superintendent Lyle stated Loana Mason will more than likely begin the revamp process in August of this year.  Loana Mason has already indicated that she is going to form some focus groups so that she can get input into the existing program which will help to identify where the holes in the program were, and to get a feel of what changes are needed.  Caroline Benavidez asked when the Board would get an opportunity to meet Loana Mason.  Superintendent Lyle stated the Loana Mason will be asked to attend the July 2012 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  Loana Mason has also recommended that she be allowed to meet with the Board of Regents every 6 months to report on the Personnel Preparation Program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing else to add, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C.
FY12 Final Budget Adjustment.
Mary Sarate presented the document that contains the Fiscal Year 2012 Budget Adjustment and Fiscal Year 2013 Budget Proposal.  She reviewed the contents for the Board’s information.  The Fiscal Year 2012 Final Budget Adjustment reflects the following:


Unrestricted revenue for FY12

$12,096,297
for FY13
$11,879,405


Restricted revenue for FY12

$836,009
for FY13
$734,065


Capital Outlay revenue for FY12

$2,596,600
for FY13
$2,435,810

Total revenue for FY12


$15,528,906


Total revenue for FY13 


$15,049,280


Unrestricted expenses for FY12

$13,658,604
for FY13
$13,447,346


Restricted expenses for FY12

$836,009
for FY13
$734,065


Capital Outlay expenses for FY12
$2,896,600
for FY13
$2,735,810
Total expenses for FY12

$17,391,213


Total expenses for FY13

$16,917,221

Mary Sarate reviewed the revenue and expense changes between FY12 and FY13.

Following her review Mary Sarate requested the board approve the FY12 Final Budget Adjustment as presented.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the staff in the Business & Finance Department, under the leadership of Mary Sarate, does an excellent job of reviewing our schools finances throughout the year.  Their careful review of this data makes the process of developing a budget adjustment, and a budget proposal much easier and very accurate.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the FY12 Final Budget Adjustment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
FY13 Budget Proposal.
Superintendent Lyle stated that she sent each Board Member a memo regarding this agenda item so that they could review it prior to this meeting, which should make understanding this process much easier.  She stated that this is the year that we have done a great deal of moving things around.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the memo and the process that was utilized in the development of the FY13 Budget Proposal.  Mary Sarate and Veronica Hernandez reviewed the fiscal information and personnel information as it pertains to this proposed budget, and the actions that were taken to develop the budget.  Veronica Hernandez feels that it is important to point out that we are entering in our 4th year without salary increases.  The cost of benefits continues to rise, and cost of living continues to rise, but staff are not seeing any type of salary increase to offset their increased costs.  She stated Superintendent Lyle and herself discussed this issue and are asking that the Board of Regents authorize 3 additional paid holidays during this fiscal year.  This can only be done one time, but it is felt that due to the fact that we continue to not give salary increases we should offer some type of reward/compensation to our employees.  Superintendent Lyle stated that granting this request for 3 additional paid holidays will not have an impact on the budget.  Superintendent Lyle stated that another cost saving step that was taken was the withdrawal from the South Central Association of School for the Blind which was the athletic association comprised of schools from Oklahoma, Texas, Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama and just recently Georgia.  Participation in SCASB has proven to be very costly for us as it involves travel to the other member states for athletic events.  This has not only proven costly to us, but has also gotten costly for every school in the association.  Since we are at the far west  end of the association states other schools have not been traveling to our hosted events due to the costs, and SCASB has asked NMSBVI if we would consider withdrawing from the association due to the excess cost of traveling here.  Superintendent Lyle stated that if we do not solve the decreasing revenue side of our budget, we will have to dig deeper into our quasi-endowment fund to offset the differences between revenue and expenses.  This will result in the steady decrease of our cash reserves.  She stated that the Foundation Director, Herb Wright is working as hard as possible to identify and secure funds that will help us fiscally.  We are working very hard to take steps that will lessen our budget worries without having to take steps that will result in changes that could ultimately impact our staffing levels and programs.  Alicia McAninch asked if the principal position was left in the budget.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the principal position is still in the budget because she realizes that it is important that we have a principal on the residential campus so that Danette Fuller can change her focus to increasing enrollment on the residential campus.  Alicia McAninch stated that she agrees that this is a very important matter that needs to be addressed.  We need to continue to look for someone to fill the principal position because if we do not get someone out to the school districts to explain our services and to help identify students for enrollment on the residential campus, we will never get our enrollment numbers up.  We need to ensure that students that need our services are receiving our services.  Superintendent Lyle agreed and assured the Board that this is an issue that NMSBVI continues to pursue.  Caroline Benavidez asked if we are actively pursuing someone for the principal position.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we need to get approval on the FY13 budget first so that the Board is fully aware of the reduced revenues that we are expecting and the increased expenses that we will have, before we advertise and spend funds for a new position.  We want to ensure that the Board is okay with that decision.  Caroline Benavidez stated that our new approach of providing short term services to students in an effort to make them successful in their home districts requires a degree of marketing by NMSBVI, within the state’s school district, in order for it to be successful, and in order to ensure that we are enrolling students who can benefit from our new approach.  

The Board voiced their support of advertising and hiring for a residential campus Principal so that Danette Fuller can be freed up to travel around the state in an effort to identify and enroll students who can benefit from the NMSBVI programs.
In summary the FY13 revenues are projected to be $15,049,280.00 which is $479,626.00 less than FY12.  Our FY13 expenditures are set at $16,917,221.00 which is $473,992.00 less than FY12.  This will require us to transfer $1,867,941.00 from the quasi-endowment fund during FY13 which is $5,634.00 more than we had to transfer in FY12.

President Hall asked if there were any other questions or comments regarding the FY13 Proposed Budget.  There were no other questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the FY13 Proposed Budget, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to thank our Director of Business & Finance, Mary Sarate; our Director of Human Resources, Veronica Hernandez; and their staff for the hard work and dedication that they displayed in the development of the FY13 Proposed Budget.  They poured their hearts and souls into this process for the past 6 months.  A lot of very difficult decisions had to be made during the past 6 months, and they all handled it with the utmost professionalism and care.  The Board thanked Mary Sarate and Veronica Hernandez for their hard work and dedication.  They stated that they know that this has not been an easy process.

F.
Audit Services Contract Renewal.
Margie Macias presented a request to extend a services contract to Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company PC in the amount of $30,009.93 for audit year 2011-2012 for a total of 310 audit hours.  Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company PC was awarded the audit services contract in 2010 and continued with a second year extension in 2011.  NMSBVI has been pleased with the audit work performed by Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company PC the past two years and we anticipate that we will receive confirmation from the State Auditor’s Office approving a third-year renewal extension of the existing contract.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the Financial & Compliance Audit services contract to Kriegel/Shaw/Gray & Company PC in the amount of $30,009.93 for audit year 2011-2012 for a total of 30 audit hours, contingent on receiving confirmation from the State Auditor’s Office, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G.
IDEA-B Budget Amendment.
Mary Sarate stated that we once again require an approval to an amendment to the IDEA-B budget.  It is a requirement of the state that any modification to the IDEA-B, including changes in costing codes, must be approved by the Board of Regents.  This amendment involves three different actions, which were reviewed by Mary Sarate for the information of the Board.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the IDEA-B Budget Amendment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

H.  
IDEA-B Grant Application.  
Superintendent Lyle presented a request to approve the application for reauthorization of IDEA-B for the 2012-2013 school year.  In past years, IDEA-B grants have assisted NMSBVI with the excess costs of providing special education and related services to children with disabilities.  Continued participation will help to ensure that we can maintain the same high level of service that we have provided in the past.  For the 2012-2013 school year, IDEA, Part B funding will continue to allow us to fund training, travel, and the purchase of supplies/equipment.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the local application for IDEA-B Funding, IDEA-B Entitlement, and Preschool Entitlement sub-grant authorization for fiscal year 2012-2013, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


I.
2012-2013 Residential and ECP School Calendars.

Veronica Hernandez presented the proposed 2012-2013 Residential, ECP, and Payroll Calendars for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the contents of each calendar for the Board’s information.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 2012-2013 Residential, ECP, and Payroll calendars, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


J.
2012-2013 Board of Regents Meeting Calendar.

John Williams presented the 2012-2013 Board of Regents Meeting Calendar for the Board’s review and approval.  This calendar reflects a total of 7 regular meetings with 4 being held on the residential campus and 3 being held at the ECP.  In addition, recurring board agenda items have been included on the calendar so that the Board of Regents and Leadership Team can see have a general idea of the business that will be discussed at each meeting.  Alicia McAninch stated that the meeting in July 2012 is scheduled at the same time as the AER Conference.  After discussion it was decided to move the July 2012 meeting to July 26th.  Superintendent Lyle stated that moving the July meeting to the 26th may require us to have a special board meeting sometime before that date, because we need to send performance measures goal changes to the state prior to the 26th.  We can identify a date for this special meeting and get back with the Board, or we can try to have the performance measure to the Board in May.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the 2012-2013 Board of Regents Meeting Calendar, as amended.  (carried unanimously)
K. 
Strategic Plan Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that the Strategic Plan development process is moving forward and we have just set the date for the meeting where the Action Plan Committees will present their Action Plans to the full Strategic Plan Committee, which will be facilitated by Mr. Eugene McMahon.  This meeting is scheduled for June 11, 12, 2012 and will be held at the ECP.  This will be the final meeting with Mr. McMahon.  We intend to bring a completed Strategic Plan to the Board for approval on the July 2012 agenda.  She stated that it is exciting to see that the Strategic Plan, even in the development process is driving everything at NMSBVI.  It drives every decision that we make about people, money, etc., and everything is aligned.  It is an amazing thing to see.  

M.
Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias presented the Capital Projects Update which included information on the Facilities Master Plan, Watkins Education Center, Jack Hall Roof, PSFA Critical Deficiencies Project, and the Water Tower that is located in the residential campus maintenance yard.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that she wants to make sure that the Board is aware of what we are doing with the Facilities Master Plan.  The goal from the NM Public Schools Facility Authority (PSFA) is that NMSBVI build what we need, and we tear down what we don’t need on the residential campus, with the financial assistance of the State of New Mexico.  When we are all finished we will have less square footage to take care of than we have now.  She provided the Board with a brief overview of the plan to achieve the PSFA goal.  The plan includes the completion of the critical deficiencies which is a project that will be starting within the next two weeks.  It is important to complete the critical deficiencies because we will have to use some of the included buildings while the facilities master plan changes unfold.  We will then build a new secondary education and expanded core curriculum center which plans call for placement where the current Wanda Raney Life Skills Center is located.  This will require the removal of the current Wanda Raney Life Skills Center building.  Jack Hall will house the elementary program, preschool program, Health Services, Food Services, Transportation, and related services.  The library will be moved from the central receiving building to the current Health Services building which will be renovated so that it can house the library effectively.  The Watkins Education Center will be renovated to house administration and IS&T to include a training room much like the training room at the ECP.  The IRC, Braille Production will move into central receiving.  The following buildings will be torn down:  San Andres administration; Sacramento dorm; Wanda Raney Life Skills Center; and Bert Reeves.  We will renovate Ditzler so that it functions as our primary auditorium/theatre.  Garrett dorm will remain but we will add cottage type residential centers, one of which will house the PSP Program.  The ultimate goal is to have the primary entry point of the campus be administration with location of the student functions toward the back part of the campus, or behind the administration control point.  When the entire project is complete we will have three distinct zones:  Administration; Education; and Residential.  Alicia McAninch asked where the student resident cottages would be placed.  Superintendent Lyle stated that they will be placed on the north side of Garrett dorm around the vicinity of the Gazebo/Rose Garden, but the Gazebo/Rose Garden will remain in place.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will provide the Board with a map that shows the preliminary plans for building location.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have some great plans for the new education center building.  It is coming together nicely thanks to the input from our education staff.  The order that it appears that things will go are:  1) Removal of existing Wanda Raney Life Skills Center.  2) Build the new education center as we already have funding for that facility.  3) Renovation of the current Watkins Education Center into administration.  4) Removal of Sacramento dorm.  5) Renovation of current Health Services to house the library.  6) Renovate existing Central Receiving to house IRC.  7) Removal of Bert Reeves.  8) Begin planning for residential cottages.  She discussed the time line for this project and explained that the time line and the order of construction is very preliminary, but does provide a good overview of the scope of work that will be conducted on the residential campus.  She stated that she wanted to ensure that the Board is fully aware of how aggressive this plan is, and if they have concerns or objections it is important that they be voiced early.  Alicia McAninch stated that if PSFA is pushing this project then we need to let it move forward.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it is also important that the Board know that we are planning this campus renovation around a student enrollment number of 80.
Margie Macias provided the Board with an update regarding critical safety issues with the water tower.  We have photos that show that the center pipe in the tower has major rust issues that cause concern about the structural integrity of the entire structure.  The visible rust issues are at the bottom of the very large center pipe that runs up to the main tank at the top.  The area that is rusted supports the weight of the entire center pipe.  We also have a concern that if the bottom of this pipe is that severely rusted the inside of the main tank must be in worse condition.  We have had concerns about the structural integrity of this tank for a long time, and have had problems in the recent past of ice sliding from the top of the tank and crashing into the maintenance yard.  We have checked to see if we can get a structural engineer on campus to inspect the tower, but have found that an inspection of this nature will run the school at least $14,000.00.  We know what the inspection will reveal, and also know that the cost to restore the structural integrity of the tower is well beyond our fiscal ability.  This issue has been discussed extensively and we feel that the only option that we have would be to remove the water tower before it falls into our school.  It is important that we find out how the Board feels about this issue.  The Board voiced their agreement that there are some very serious concerns regarding structural integrity and agrees that delayed action on this issue can turn into a very large liability problem for NMSBVI should the tower collapse.  Superintendent Lyle stated that PSFA has indicated that they will reimburse the school for the cost of removal of the tower, but they will not reimburse us for the cost of the structural engineer assessment or renovation.  There is a concern that our water tower is a landmark in the community, and historically there has been a public outcry when any landmark in the area is threatened.  However, given the condition of the tower it may not be prudent to delay action on this issue for fear of public outcry.  This is a liability issue that needs to be addressed immediately and cannot wait months or years while we try to raise the money for a very expensive rebuild of the tower.  Alicia McAninch pointed out that this issue comes on the heels of a recent community outcry regarding the removal of another landmark on the corner of White Sands Blvd. and 10th street.  So we can expect to hear some noise regarding this issue.  Alicia McAninch stated that if the tower needs to be removed due to structural issues that are beyond our ability to rectify then we just need to make the decision to remove the tower.  It is for the good of the school, which needs to be our priority.  The Board of Regents concurred that the condition of the water tower requires the immediate removal before we have a catastrophic collapse, and that the current condition does not allow us the time that would be needed to raise the funds for renovation/rebuild of the tower.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, May 24, 2012 at the Alamogordo campus with the Board attending the Class of 2012 commencement on Friday, May 25, 2012..  
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – January, February & March 2012
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – January, February & March 2012
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:15 p.m., Friday, April 27, 2012.
(Approved 5/24/12)



(Approved 5/24/12)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________
Christine Hall, President


Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
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